
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 
 

                                        November 14, 2012 
 
 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session in the 
meeting room of the City Office, 557 N 4th Street, David City, Nebraska.  The Public had been 
advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The Banner Press on November 8th, 2012 and 
an affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of the City Clerk.  The Mayor and members of 
the City Council acknowledged advance notice of the meeting by signing the Agenda which is a 
part of these minutes.  The advance notice to the Public, Mayor, and Council members 
conveyed the availability of the agenda, which was kept continuously current in the office of the 
City Clerk and was available for public inspection during regular office hours.  No new items 
were added to the agenda during the twenty-four hours immediately prior to the opening of the 
Council meeting. 
 
 Present for the meeting were:  Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council members Gary Kroesing, 
John Vandenberg, Bill Scribner, Mike Rogers, Ruddy Svoboda, City Attorney James Egr, 
Interim City Administrator Joan Kovar and Interim City Clerk Tami Comte. Council member Gary 
Smith was absent. 
 
 Also present were: Emergency Management Director Rick Schneider, Platte County 
Emergency Manger Tim Hofbauer, Librarian Cheryl Hein, Janis Cameron, Carolyn Yates, and 
Banner Press Editor Larry Peirce.  
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the east wall 
of the meeting room. 
 
 The minutes of the October 10th, 2012 meeting of the Mayor and City Council were 
approved upon a motion by Council member Vandenberg and seconded by Council member 
Kroesing.  Voting AYE:  Council members Svoboda, Scribner, Rogers, Vandenberg, and 
Kroesing.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried.  Council member Smith was absent. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny called for Committee and Officers Reports.  
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the air compressor at the water plant had a major repair 
issue that just happened.  The estimated cost for repairs is about $9,200. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the small shelter in the park collapsed in October and so we 
will need to decide what to do with that. 
 
 Interim Administrator Kovar noted that she found an insurance item that was not 
completed from 2010 and submitted the invoices to the insurance company and received a 
check for $23,562 from the insurance company for the water department. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked Butler County Sheriff Mark Hecker if he had anything to report. 
 
 Sheriff Hecker stated that the transition is going very well.  They hired three new 
deputies.  He inventoried and moved all of the police department evidence into the County’s 
secure location. They’ve dealt with cases and they haven’t had any major issues. 
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 Janis Cameron, owner of True Value, stated that she found a note in their door that the 
Sheriff’s department had checked their building to make sure that the doors were secure.  She 
stated that it was nice to know that they were doing that. 
 
 Council member Scribner made a motion to accept the committee and officers reports as 
presented.  Council member Rogers seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members  
Svoboda, Scribner, Rogers, Vandenberg, and Kroesing.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion 
carried.  Council member Smith was absent. 
 
 Council member Scribner made a motion to approve Final Payment No. 7 to Gehring 
Construction & Ready Mix Co., Inc. for Project No. 011-0758 for Street Improvements.  Council 
member Vandenberg seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Svoboda, Rogers, 
Scribner, Vandenberg, and Kroesing.  Voting NAY:  None. The motion carried.  Council member 
Smith was absent. 
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 Interim Administrator Joan Kovar stated that she spoke with Northwest Drainage Project 
engineer Jay Bitner and he stated that the project was approximately 90% complete.  They still 
need to finish the gate valve, however, the gate valve may not be here until January.  There was 
some discussion about not paying the invoice until the project is completed.  It was noted that 
the City has retainage of $184,680.47. 
 
 Council member Kroesing made a motion to approve Construction Progress Application 
Number 6 for the Northwest Drainage Project and payment to Van Kirk Brothers Contracting.  
Council member Scribner seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Vandenberg, 
Scribner, Svoboda, and Kroesing. Voting NAY:  Council member Rogers.  The motion carried.  
Council member Smith was absent. 
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 Mayor Zavodny asked for consideration of claims.  Council member Kroesing questioned 
the claim to Snap On Tools for a plasma cutter.  Interim Administrator Kovar was asked to 
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check into this item and its necessity.  Council member Kroesing made a motion to authorize 
the payment of claims with the exception of Snap On Tools and Council member Rogers 
seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Svoboda, Scribner, Vandenberg, Rogers 
and Kroesing.  Voting NAY:  None. The motion carried.  Council member Smith was absent. 
 
 Platte County Emergency Manager Tim Hofbauer was present to request the use of the 
old water tower for the Nebraska Regional Interoperable Network Project to connect 911 
centers regionally and statewide.  He stated that he was representing the East Central Region 
which consists of the counties of Boone, Butler, Colfax, Dodge, Howard, Merrick, Nance, Platte, 
Polk and Saunders.  Hofbauer stated that he is the coordinator for this project.  Hofbauer 
distributed copies of a Memorandum of Understanding that would give the East Central Region 
permission to locate a 2.6’ and 1.0’ microwave dish antennas on the old water tower. These 
towers will be used to tie the 911 centers together.  He stated that they have a number of uses 
for the system.  It will be used for possibly sharing 911 equipment throughout the region, video 
arraignment for the courthouses, crime data, etc.  They are putting base stations out throughout 
the area to enable them to talk to other responding agencies when they come in.  They are 
building this out as a statewide network.  There are eight regions throughout the state and each 
region is building their own network and then they are all connected together.  They are going to 
create a governance board with representation from each of the regions to monitor and maintain 
this network throughout its lifetime.   
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the City will incur additional expenses for painting the water 
tower if there are additional antennas placed on it. 
 
 Butler County Emergency Management Director Rick Schneider stated that they can 
paint right over the coax lines. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that if what they are proposing interferes with U.S. Cellular then 
they will have to do something else because U.S. Cellular placed their antenna on the water 
tower first. 
 
 Council member Kroesing made a motion to authorize the use of the old water tower for 
the Nebraska Regional Interoperable Network (NRIN) project to connect 911 centers regionally 
and statewide.  Council member Rogers seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members 
Kroesing, Rogers, Vandenberg, Scribner and Svoboda.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion 
carried.  Council member Smith was absent. 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that Frontier Cooperative Company would like a commercial 
aeronautical operator’s permit for the airport.  He stated that this will be the third one at the 
airport.  If anyone else wants to come onto our airport, they can, however, it would be expensive 
to pour a long taxiway to the runway.  Mayor Zavodny stated that he met with Diane from 
Olsson Associates to look at the airport layout plan.  They are looking at putting Frontier Coop’s 
pad a little further south by the hangars.  They also talked about putting in more hangars but 
that would be two to four years down the road. 
 
 Council member Scribner made a motion to approve the Commercial Aeronautical 
Operator Permit as submitted by Frontier Cooperative Company for aerial application services.  
Council member Vandenberg seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kroesing, 
Rogers, Vandenberg, Scribner and Svoboda.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried.  Council 
member Smith was absent. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny presented a 20 year service award to librarian Cheryl Hein. 
 
 City Attorney James Egr stated that the reason that he had Mrs. McLaughlin sign the 
release of easement was because there was a hint in there that said about damages to their 
crops.  Since we already took care of everything, he wanted her to sign off that there was 
nothing else to do with that.   
 
 Council member Scribner made a motion to authorize Mayor Zavodny to execute a 
“Mutual Release of Easement, Agreement, and Agreement No. 1” concerning the McLaughlin 
property.  Council member Svoboda seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members 
Scribner, Vandenberg, Svoboda, Rogers and Kroesing.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion 
carried.  Council member Smith was absent. 
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 City Attorney James Egr received a certified letter from Union Bank, who hold the first 
lien on the Danyelle Emme and Cheryl Darnell property.  The notice stated that they are going 
after their property.  The proceedings were started a couple of years ago and then they stopped 
for a while, and now they are proceeding again.  The reason that he brought it to the City’s 
attention is that the City is the second lien, and usually what happens on those properties is that 
the trustee states what the bank needs to have so they can write it off, which is about what’s 
owed against it, and if the City wants to bid a dollar above that, then the City would own the 
property except then the City would owe the bank the amount of the bid.  Union Bank’s lien 
against the property is $66,364 and our lien through the economic development is $13,000.  So, 
if the bank gets it, the City is out $13,000.  City Attorney Egr stated that there is nothing further 
that the City needs to do. 
 
 The council members thanked Jim Egr for bringing the information to them. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the approximate amount of insurance that the City should 
receive for the shelter that blew down in the park is $3,200.  They had Tony Novak look at the 
shelter.  Tony Novak told Mayor Zavodny that the City would need to hire a structural engineer 
before the shelter could be rebuilt.  Mayor Zavodny stated that the best guess to put that shelter 
back up and have it strong and safe, is probably going to be about $15,000. 
 
 Council member Scribner stated that he knows the shelter brings people to the park. 
 
 It was noted that there were several picnic tables that were ruined and some of them 
were new ones. 
 
 Council member Kroesing stated that the area should have a good base.  All of the 
bricks from the old courthouse are buried under the shelter because there used to be a sunken 
garden in that location. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked the council members to think about what they wanted to do 
regarding the shelter, he will have Tony Novak put some figures together, and they will discuss 
it at the December council meeting. 
 
 Council member Kroesing made a motion to appoint Jerry Hain of Olsson Associates as 
the Class “A” Street Superintendent for the remainder of 2012, and years 2013 and 2014, on an 
annual hourly basis, not to exceed $1,000 annually.  Council member Rogers seconded the 
motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kroesing, Rogers, Scribner, Vandenberg and Svoboda.  
Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried.  Council member Smith was absent. 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the Board of Zoning Adjustment has had two vacancies for 
quite a while now and Council members Kroesing and Rogers stated that they would be willing 
to serve on the board. 
 
 City Attorney James Egr stated that he researched this and there is nothing that says 
that they can’t be on the Board of Zoning Adjustment. 
 
 Council member Svoboda asked Kelly Danielson if he would be interested in serving on 
the board and he said that he would consider it. 
 
 Mayor Zavondy asked Council member Svoboda to have Mr. Danielson apply to be on 
the Board of Zoning Adjustment at the City Office and then this could be discussed further at the 
December council meeting. 
 
 There being no further business to come before the Council, Council member Kroesing 
made a motion to adjourn.  Council member Rogers seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  
Council members Kroesing, Vandenberg, Rogers, Svoboda, and Scribner.  Voting NAY: None. 
The motion carried and Mayor Zavodny declared the meeting adjourned at 8:15 p.m.  Council 
member Smith was absent. 
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 CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 
 November 14, 2012 
 
 I, Tami L. Comte, duly qualified and acting Interim City Clerk for the City of David City, 
Nebraska, do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of November 14, 2012; that all of the 
subjects included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, 
kept continually current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that 
such subjects were contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; 
that the minutes of the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in 
written form and available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next 
convened meeting of said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings 
of said body were provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and 
the subjects to be discussed at said meeting. 
 
 
 
           
       Tami L. Comte, Interim City Clerk 
 
 


